
 

 

 

July 19, 2022 

 

Ms. Carol Spahn 

Acting Director 

Peace Corps 

1275 First Street, NE 

Washington, DC 20526 

 

 

Dear Acting Director Spahn,  

 

We write to voice our support for the important work Peace Corps volunteers are doing to build 

strong relationships around the world, particularly in the Pacific Islands.  

 

As the Biden administration’s February 2022 U.S.-Indo-Pacific Strategy recognizes, “the 

passage of time has underscored the strategic necessity of the United States’ consistent role” in 

the region. We could not agree more. In the strategy, the Administration pledged to focus on 

“every corner of the region,” including the Pacific Islands. We believe the Peace Corps must be 

an integral part of the Administration’s efforts to “anchor the United States in the Indo-Pacific 

and strengthen the region itself.”1  

 

Beginning in the 1960s, Peace Corps has run programs in 13 Pacific Islands. Today, only four 

programs continue to operate — in Fiji, Samoa, Tonga, and Vanuatu — and they have been 

suspended since early 2020 due to the COVID-19 pandemic.2 We welcome the July 12 

announcement by the Biden administration that volunteers will soon return to these four 

countries.3 In 2019, prior to the pandemic, only four percent of Peace Corps volunteers served in 

the Pacific Islands. But those volunteers, like Peace Corps volunteers everywhere, play a key 

role in strengthening the people-to-people ties between the United States and their host 

countries.4 We look forward to the reestablishment of a Peace Corps program in the Solomon 

Islands as previously announced. The renewal of and return to in-person programs can be a 

starting point for greater Peace Corps presence in the Pacific Islands, which promotes a strong, 

vibrant, and resilient region. 

 

The current absence of Peace Corps programs in the Freely Associated States is therefore 

concerning. Since 1966, over 4,500 volunteers have served in the Republic of the Marshall 

Islands, the Federated States of Micronesia, and the Republic of Palau.5 But by 2018, programs 

                                                
1 The White House, Indo-Pacific Strategy of the United States, https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-

content/uploads/2022/02/U.S.-Indo-Pacific-Strategy.pdf, (Feb. 2022). 
2 Peace Corps, https://www.peacecorps.gov/countries/#pacific-islands (last visited July 1, 2022). 
3 Press Release, Fact Sheet: Vice President Harris Announces Commitments to Strengthen U.S. Partnership with the 

Pacific Islands (July 12, 2022), https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/07/12/fact-

sheet-vice-president-harris-announces-commitments-to-strengthen-u-s-partnership-with-the-pacific-islands/. 
4 Peace Corps, https://www.peacecorps.gov/news/fast-facts/ (last visited June 13, 2022). 
5 Peace Corps, https://www.peacecorps.gov/countries/#pacific-islands (last visited June 13, 2022). 



Ms. Carol Spahn 

July 19, 2022 

Page 2 

 

 

in each country were closed.6 At a time when we are looking to deepen our partnerships with and 

strengthen the resilience of these countries, we urge Peace Corps to re-evaluate the decision to 

shutter its programs in these three countries. We urge Peace Corps to find creative solutions to 

ensuring the health and safety of its volunteers, including basing volunteers near main population 

centers where embassy personnel are present, or establishing virtual programs, like those that 

were piloted during the pandemic. We strongly support the Biden administration’s 

announcement that Peace Corps will work with the region to explore program expansion to 

additional Pacific Island countries.7 In support of this, we request that Peace Corps conduct a 

formal evaluation of the feasibility of restarting programs in the Republic of the Marshall 

Islands, the Federated States of Micronesia, and the Republic of Palau, which we understand 

each country’s government has requested of the U.S. government. 

 

Peace Corps volunteers can help support vulnerable communities throughout the Republic of the 

Marshall Islands, the Federated States of Micronesia, and the Republic of Palau, whether in 

education, health, or environmental conservation. The countries of the Pacific Islands are at high 

risk for some of the most extreme impacts of climate change. According to an October 2021 

World Bank study, rising sea levels caused by climate change could endanger 40 percent of the 

existing buildings in the capital city of the Marshall Islands, with 96 percent of the city at risk of 

frequent flooding.8 Peace Corps volunteers, working in coordination with U.S. Agency for 

International Development (USAID) personnel on the ground can partner with local 

communities to address the greatest challenges they face, including climate change. Peace Corps 

has decades of experience doing climate work through environmental and agricultural sectors 

and combatting climate change and its impacts is a key component of the Corps’ Fiscal Year 

2022-2026 Strategic Plan.9 We are confident that restoring programs in each of the Freely 

Associated States will be to the benefit of volunteers, host governments, and the common cause 

of building communities that are resilient to the challenges we collectively face.   

 

We look forward to working with you to advance these important bilateral and people-to-people 

relationships. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

                                                
6 Press Release, Peace Corps, Peace Corps to Phase Out of the Federated States of Micronesia and the Republic of 

Palau (Dec. 8, 2017), https://www.peacecorps.gov/news/library/peace-corps-phase-out-federated-states-micronesia-

and-republic-palau/. 
7 Press Release, Fact Sheet: Vice President Harris Announces Commitments to Strengthen U.S. Partnership with the 

Pacific Islands (July 12, 2022), https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/07/12/fact-

sheet-vice-president-harris-announces-commitments-to-strengthen-u-s-partnership-with-the-pacific-islands/. 
8 Press Release, World Bank, Marshall Islands: New Climate Study Visualizes Confronting Risk of Projected Sea 

Level Rise (Oct. 29, 2021), https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2021/10/29/marshall-islands-new-

climate-study-visualizes-confronting-risk-of-projected-sea-level-

rise#:~:text=SYDNEY%2C%20October%2029%2C%202021%20%E2%80%93,a%20new%20World%20Bank%20

study. 
9 Peace Corps, The Peace Corps’ Strategic Plan Fiscal Year 2022-2026, 

https://files.peacecorps.gov/documents/open-government/Peace_Corps_FY22-

26_Strategic_Plan_and_FY23_Annual_Performance_Plan.pdf (last visited July 11, 2022). 
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__________________________    ___________________________  

Edward J. Markey      Mazie Hirono 

United States Senator      United States Senator  

 

      
_________________________    ___________________________  

Jon Ossoff       Jeffrey A. Merkley 

United States Senator      United States Senator 

 

_________________________    __________________________  

Ed Case       Thomas R. Suozzi 

Member of Congress      Member of Congress 

 

  
 

  

__________________________    ________________________  

John Garamendi      Dina Titus    

Member of Congress      Member of Congress 

 

 

   

__________________________    __________________________  

Aumua Amata Coleman Radewagen    Gregorio Kilili Camacho Sablan  

Member of Congress      Member of Congress   

    

    

       

 

 


